Wellness Committee Meeting Notes
October 7, 2015   8:30-9:45 am Town Hall   rm 103
Co-Chairs:  Tricia Laham, Mary Minott

Attendance: 

Mary Ellen Dunn – Deputy Superintendent of Administration and Finance

Mary Minott – Prevention/Intervention (BHS/BPH) social worker 

Lynne Karsten – Director of Community Health

Chris Chanyasulkit – Health and Human Services

Gloria Rudisch  - Director of Child Health Services

Hope Schroy – Family Resource Advocate. Gr. 6-12 (BHS social worker for 17 years) 

Karen Campbell – Brookline Parent Education Network co-coordinator and writer/editor

Teddi Jacobs – BPS Coordinator of Health and PE

June Harris -- Brookline Parent Education Network co-coordinator

Alden Cadwell – Director of Food Services

Melissa Battite – REC Dept.

Shelby Jackson – REC Dept. (sjackson@brooklinema.gov)

Christina Palmer – Director of Guidance and Clinical Services

Gail Corcoran – Heath School nurse

Kirsten Davison - Parent (Runkle, Devotion), Asso.Prof. Nutrition, Harvard 

Heather McMullan – Devotion School Nurse

Natalie Sanfratello – BDPH intern

Jenna Smolar – intern , jes743@mail.harvard.edu
Kathryna Corpuz – BDPH intern

Parent Reps

Hillary Janowski –Parent (Pierce), nurse

Elvira Perez – Parent (BHS, Runkle), B-PEN Exec. Bd. rep

Blanka Bogdanovic – Parent (BHS)

Bettina Neuefeind – Parent (Lawrence) disability rights, wellness/food policy

Donna Pertel – Parent (Runkle)

Stephanie Corrado, MD – Parent (Pierce, BHS), Mind Body/Adolescent Medicine 

Jennifer Gangadharan- Pierce and BHS parent (Jennifer.gangadharan@gmail.com)

Sarah Price - Parent (Lincoln) Hlth. Educator, Mass Gen. Hosp. for Children sarahmnprice@gmail.com
Youly Diamanti-Karanou – Parent (Baker)

Joanna Messing – Parent (Lincoln), jmessing@gmail.com

Intro: The Public Schools of Brookline’s Wellness Committee examines and supports a variety of programs addressing student health. Active since 2007, the committee addresses a range of youth-serving initiatives in areas of nutrition, fitness/recreation, mental health, chemical health, teen dating violence, and climate change awareness. The full committee meets quarterly to foster strong community links, exchange information and address specific health focused initiatives.
Goal of the meeting: Review last year’s feedback, identify goals and working groups for this year, exchange information
I. Introductions – Name, affiliation. Passed out list of next meetings and feedback sheets.
II. Goal of Wellness Committee  - started out as 8 town people meeting together and now much richer committee involving parents and others
   
Meeting structure  - 4 times a year, subcommittees (like Food, Mental Health) meet more often with specific goals

Communication –email list and website: http://brooklinewellness.weebly.com. (Send Karen Campbell any news you want posted on the website – kcampbell@brooklinema.gov)  
III. Review and comments on the Wellness Committee Feedback Survey: Looked at No. 4 – Specific Topic Areas. What are people interested in? So far, active “Food” group. Mary Minott wants to have a “Mental Health” group and we are planning some kind of Mental Health Day going forward.  (If interested, contact mminott@brooklinema.gov.) Other topics?
Mary Ellen Dunn – new Deputy Superintendent of Administration and Finance – every three years charged with documenting and reviewing current Wellness policy for state compliance audit. USDA requires meal charge policy – students getting lunch, paying, how districts handle that. Mary Ellen Dunn’s philosophy is that this is not about not feeding kids – it doesn’t take food from kids. It’s about families that may have issues we need to address and lay out expectations that are consistent throughout the system. There are still kids who are not getting lunch – we need a way to address that, and clarify misperceptions. Food service is part of curriculum, fabric of community, way to learn about fresh foods, foods around world, financial literacy. Hope to help adults remove their discomfort about talking about money with kids. Launching a feedback sheet (handed out) to go first to administration, probably implemented Sept. 2016, after talking, researching other school districts, reaching out to parent community, etc. Food service has no deficit but does have debt that needs to be addressed. 

IV. Committee Reports/Updates/Explanations  

Food/Healthy Eating - Bettina – We’ve been talking about food requirements for number of years, put together survey to go out to all the schools, two meeting dates in October for anyone wanting to include input, meet to discuss, research other schools’ policies, and begin developing/restructuring school wellness policy (currently less “policy” than “guidelines”), making sure to get support from all levels. Hope to get basic results of survey out by end of year and implement policy next Fall. Can send link to anyone interested. (Welcome input from other wellness stakeholders, like physical health, mental health, media, after-school activity, etc. Do those issues need questions included on the survey?) MEDunn says MA Dept of Health has requirements from 2010 – covers competitive foods (what can be sold and served in schools.) But bake sales are still prevalent, which can be problematic due to  allergies, etc. 

Are we improving/tweaking or do we have the vision to create new models that embrace Wellness fully? Bettina says -- Often hard in Brookline because many things are going well, but we do have an opportunity to reinvent the culture/environment toward wellness. Big effort requiring full committee on same page. Wants to start from scratch and set bar high.
MEDunn – structure suggestion for policy – it needs to be living/breathing, make it so can adapt and change as world does, think of some things want in policy that superintendent directive can follow through as policy, embed language so what we’re developing has teeth. 

Is Wellness interested in safety – playground, bullying? Falls under different group (Eg. BHS called “crisis team”). 

V. Identified other topics for working groups and created next steps - Mental Health, meal charge, physical activity.  Dates for sub-committee meetings will be sent out to the whole committee, anyone welcome to come to any of the meetings.  
VI. Information exchange and announcements – 

REC Dept.– Melissa - Fall book is out, includes programming with new classes, partnering with residents. Cr. $90,000 for scholarships. Remember Shelby as resource – she is the recreational therapist on staff. Super successful summer with lunch services in camps, 1200 free and reduced lunches. 

HEALTH DEPARTMENT–– We’ve had Food Day last 5 years, offering lots of learning opportunities. This year Oct. 24. Also Oct. 22,  events related to Food Pantry -  food day donation program, will have bins out, and to engage kids, a  “Real Food Scavenger Hunt.” Food Pantry opened secondary site at 55A Egmont St., hugely successful. Working closely with Farmer’s Market. Also doing Flu clinics. 

CLINICAL SERVICES AND GUIDANCE – Christina  Palmer-- aligning curriculum on wellness throughout all schools – what do we want students to know at each grade level keeping emotional intelligence as base? Working with health classes to tie in, involves entire k-8 guidance counselors and will soon start to work with BHS guidance.

FOOD – “Just Eat It” at Lincoln, film and panel discussion on food waste. Working with high school to reduce food waste and encourage recycling. (Kids need to be engaged and drive this. Get kids to do research on what are best practices, technologies, maybe through Environment Club.) Food Day Festival at Lawrence, Oct. 22, 5-6:30. (Committee invited.) 
DANCING WITH THE STARS – Brookline Rotary upcoming event Nov. 7 to raise money for great charities, like Lynch Domestic Violence, Kids Coat Club, etc.

HEALTH ED – Created consistent curriculum through schools, don’t have well set is nutrition, so spending day with 7-9th  teachers, talking about nutrition to make more consistent, learning expectations, sequential curriculum. Other suggestions? 
Mindfulness training is happening with some staff, who will implement in advisories and other classes.

Planning a March Mental Health Awareness Day for students.  The Mental Health sub-committee will help with the planning.
DEC. 11 WELLNESS SUMMIT  - WHAT ARE BROOKLINE KIDS UP TO THESE DAYS?

On Dec. 11, 12:30 - 2:30 pm in Brookline High School’s MLK Room, key results of the Brookline Public School’s latest Student Health Survey will be revealed as part of a community-wide Wellness Summit. You’ll find out just what Brookline adolescents are up to these days and have an opportunity to brainstorm school and community strategies for addressing some of the most pressing concerns. Save the date! And go to http://dec11wellnesssummit.eventbrite.com of contact Mary Minott (mminott@brooklinema.gov) for more information.

Next Wellness Committee Meeting Dates: 

Dec. 2

March 2

May 4

